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June 26, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:
This letter transmits an ordinance seeking authorization to use the competitive negotiation contracting method under Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Section 36.58.090 for the facilities construction phase of the new Bow Lake Recycling and Transfer Station (New Station) in Tukwila, Washington.  RCW 36.58.090 authorizes the use of a competitive negotiation procurement process to construct publicly owned and operated transfer stations where they are an "integral part of a solid waste processing facility located on the same site."
The Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks is replacing the existing Bow Lake Transfer Station (Existing Station) with a new station, consistent with the Final 2001 Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan and the 2006 Facilities Master Plan Update adopted by Motion 2007-0218.  The new transfer building will be constructed adjacent to the current site on property being purchased from the Washington State Department of Transportation.  Recycling areas and other site structures will be constructed on the current site property.  The division is in the design phase of the project.
For site preparation and facility construction work, the division is proposing to use a two-contract approach.  This approach will allow site preparation work to begin while facility design is completed, which will serve to shorten the overall project schedule.
The first contract (Site Preparation Phase) involves the removal of contaminated and unsuitable soils, rough site grading, utility extensions to and from the site, construction of retaining walls, and stormwater treatment and detention vaults, some paving, and landscaping.  The division will seek competitive bids to perform this work using traditional public works contracting (design-bid-build) and award a contract to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder.  Advertisement for this portion of the project is currently scheduled for June 2008.  

For the second contract (Site Facilities Construction Phase), the division is requesting to use the competitive negotiation procedures set forth within RCW 36.58.090.  This contract will involve the construction of a 70,000-square-foot transfer and waste processing building, scale facilities, a trailer parking yard, concrete and asphalt paving, and site utilities, as well as deconstruction of the existing buildings.  The request for qualifications and proposals for this contract is anticipated to be advertised in March 2009.  As with the newly constructed Shoreline Recycling and Transfer Station, the new station will be seeking Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design® certification.

The existing station will remain open to commercial transfer operations during the course of both contract phases, including during construction of the new station on the adjacent property.  The development of the new station and the deconstruction of the existing station will involve complex construction, scheduling, and contractor/subcontractor coordination, primarily to coordinate the new construction with ongoing operations at the existing station.  Minimal contractor interference and interruption with the ongoing operations of the existing station will be a required element of the contract.

As the division replaces and reconstructs its urban transfer stations, as approved by the King County Council in the Solid Waste Transfer and Waste Management Plan, the overarching goals are quality, innovation, and sustainability.  Selection of a well-qualified contractor is a key element in achieving these goals.  The use of the competitive negotiation contracting method has distinct advantages over the traditional design-bid-build method for a complex project like the Site Facilities Construction Phase, including:

1) It allows the division to select a contracting team that offers the best combination of qualifications, performance capabilities, experience, and price, rather than awarding the contract based solely on the low bid price.
2) It will attract a larger pool of bidders, including those contractors/contractor teams that choose not to bid on contracts that use the traditional low-cost bid approach; this significantly improves the choice of contractors for complex, tightly scheduled projects.

3) It allows the division to begin dialogue with potential contractor teams during the proposal process (prior to contract award) regarding their understanding of the design intent of the project, the contractor's construction methods, and project coordination and scheduling issues; this allows the division to better assess whether the division and the contractor have a mutually agreed-upon understanding of the project.
4) Through discussions during the proposal process (discussed in #3), it lowers the risk of costly and time-consuming change orders and construction claims that can result from a lack of understanding of the project goals or scope, and helps ensure projects are completed on time and within budget.
Attachment A of the attached ordinance, which was prepared by the division’s consultant 

R.W. Beck, provides a more detailed explanation of why the competitive negotiation contracting method was recommended for use in the Site Facilities Construction Phase.  The attachment also includes a discussion of other alternative project delivery methods such as General Contractor-Construction Management.
If this ordinance is not approved, the Site Facilities Construction Phase contract will be issued using a design-bid-build method, and a contractor will be selected on the basis of the lowest cost, responsive bid.  As a result, the advantages in using the competitive negotiation contracting process set forth above will not be realized.  If you have any questions about the ordinance, attachments, or the competitive negotiation contracting method under RCW 36.58.090, please feel free to contact Kevin Kiernan, Division Director in the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance this ordinance which would authorize a competitive negotiation contracting approach for the construction phase of the new Bow Lake Recycling and Transfer Station.  I believe this method will give King County the best opportunity to complete the project in a timely, cost-effective, and high-quality manner.  
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff


              Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director


              Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


              Frank Abe, Communications Director


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Kevin Kiernan, Division Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP
